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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE SAFER AND STRONGER COMMUNITIES POLICY & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD, ON  13 July  2009

Membership

Councillors:-

	*
	D. Abrahall
	*
	C. Pond (Vice-Chairman)

	*
	K. Bentley
	
	C. Riley 

	*
	J. Deakin
	*
	M. Skeels

	*
	M. Fisher 
	*
	S. Walsh(Chairman)

	
	R. Howard
	*
	L. Webster

	*
	M. Garnett
	
	


(* present)
also present Cllr Wood
The following officers were in attendance throughout the meeting:-

Graham Redgwell Governance Officer

Janet Mills Committee Officer

The meeting commenced at 2.00 pm
27.
Apologies and Substitutions

The Committee Officer reported apologies from Councillor R. Howard and Cllr C. Riley. 
28.
Membership of the Committee

The membership of the Committee, as set out above was noted. The Chairman asked Members to note that the committee membership was yet to be completely finalised.
29.
Appointment of Chairman 

The Members noted that Cllr Simon Walsh had been appointed as Chairman of the Committee at Full Council on 16 July 2009. The Chairman welcomed everyone to the first meeting of the newly appointed Committee. Each Member gave a personal introduction.
30.
Appointment of Vice Chairman

The appointment of Councillor Chris Pond as Vice-Chairman of the Committee was noted.  The Chairman advised the Members that, as this was a small committee, there were no plans at present to appoint a second Vice-Chairman.
31.
Declarations of Interest
None recorded.                 
32.
Minutes of the Previous Meeting 

The minutes of the meeting held on 9 April 2009 were agreed and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.
33. 
Introduction to Safer and Stronger Communities Policy Scrutiny Committee
The Committee received report SSC/05/09 and a brief presentation from David Moses, Head of Member Support and Governance.  The Committee was advised that the report, which set out essential procedural and background information, was primarily designed to assist newly elected Members and Members new to the work of the Committee. The main points of the report including the Essex County Council (ECC) scrutiny structure, the Member support structure, the need for Members to provide a substitute when giving an apology for absence; and the annual report from the previous Committee were outlined. The Committee was advised that, the final scrutiny reports from each EEC policy scrutiny committees were held in the Members room and group offices for Members information. 
The Committee was advised that one of the objectives of the Centre for Public Scrutiny was that scrutiny should add value.   Members were advised that Committees were required to ensure that a wider range of stakeholders and members of the public were involved in scrutinies in the future. So as to be able to achieve this, Committees could, if they chose to do so, undertake recorded visits rather than ask stakeholders to attend a formal meeting at County Hall. 
In answer to a question regarding how Committees could ensure they were undertaking scrutiny successfully,  Members were advised that being a successful scrutiny committee included the following factors:
· A Chairman that was fully inclusive, ensuring that all Members had the opportunity to put forward their questions and comments.
· The Committee taking time for preparation of questions and undertaking effective questioning on the day.
· The Committee should focus on a few topics and carry out in depth scrutiny (quality rather than quantity).
In answer to a question regarding Members providing a substitute when giving their apology for a meeting, the Committee was advised that as a general rule Members should appoint a named substitute. In a planned future absence, and in the event of a lengthy scrutiny, it was beneficial if the substitute be appraised of the scrutiny subject matter and if possible attends earlier committee meetings to gain an insight as to the matter.   

34.
Forward Look 
The Committee received report SSC/06/09 and a presentation from Graham Redgwell, Governance Officer.  The proposed work plan, as set out in the paper was explained to Members.  The Committee noted the revised scrutiny timetable. 
The proposed scrutiny of the Essex County Council (ECC) night time street lighting pilot project was outlined.  Members were advised that it was proposed that the Committee would now consider the matter at its September meeting. The Committee was advised that this was potentially a controversial subject and that a number of people/local groups had already registered an interest in attending the scrutiny.   It was proposed that the meeting would be webcast live.  A brief discussion about different aspects of the matter took place.
In answer to various questions Members where given an explanation regarding the two different aspects of the proposed road safety scrutiny, scheduled to be undertaken by the Committee in October and November.  The Committee was advised that part one in October would look at the Speed Management Strategy as part of the ECC consultation exercise and part two in November would look at the number of people in Essex, who had been killed or seriously injured (KSIs) whilst using 2 wheeled vehicles. 
Members briefly discussed the matter. Members noted that what appeared to be a poor record of the numbers of KSIs in the county may not necessarily be the case when compared to other counties; comparative figures were yet to be known.    Members questioned whether there were a high number of bike owners in Essex and whether this had any influence on the KSI figures.  The need to have properly prepared scoping documents was explained to Members. 

It was explained that a scoping document which would contain statistics from the Local Transport Plan amongst other evidence was currently being prepared.  
It was acknowledged that some people would not wish to speak at a formal public Committee meeting but would wish to contribute in their own environment. It was suggested that video evidence from outside County Hall could be gathered from a local motor bike club/group amongst other people. Members also expressed an interest in undertaking visits as this was considered beneficial for learning purposes. 
With regard to the proposed scrutiny related to partnership working, Members were updated as to the work undertaken by the previous committee.   The wide range of matters covered by partnership working was acknowledged. It was agreed that the Committee’s remit on partnerships be clarified with the Scrutiny Board as some subjects might best be considered by service related Policy Scrutiny Committees (PSCs).
The Committee also acknowledged that some issues would naturally be reviewed by one or more Committee.

The Chairman advised Members that, on behalf of the Committee, he and the Vice Chairman would be attending a Joint Committee with Members from two other Policy and Scrutiny Committees to review the ECC consultation response to the new Flood and Water Management Bill.  The meeting was scheduled for 22 July 2009 and a Cabinet response was required by 24 July.  
The Chairman invited Members to put forward topics to be scrutinised and reiterated that Members led the work of the Committee and that Members could decided how the work should be undertaken.  

Hertritage Conservation was briefly discussed and it was agreed that the subject would be added to the work plan, for consideration in the winter. 

35.
Date of Next Meeting

Members confirmed the date and time of the next scheduled meeting as being Friday 18 September, at 10 am in Committee Room 1.
There being no further business the meeting closed at 2.45pm 
Chairman

